
UN agency voices concern about forced
return of Nigerian refugees from
Cameroon

21 March 2017 – The United Nations refugee agency today expressed concern
that forced returns of refugees from Cameroon’s far north region to crisis-
gripped north-eastern Nigeria are continuing despite the recent signing of a
tripartite agreement aimed at ensuring the voluntary nature of returns.

So far this year, Cameroon has forcefully returned over 2,600 refugees back
to Nigerian border villages against their will, according to the Office of
the UN High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR).

“UNHCR is particularly concerned as these forced returns have continued
unabated after the governments of Nigeria and Cameroon signed a tripartite
agreement with UNHCR in Yaoundé on 2 March,” UNHCR Spokesperson Babar Baloch
told reporters at the UN’s Geneva Office.

The forced return of asylum-seekers and refugees is known as refoulement, or
forced return, and constitutes a serious violation of the 1951 Refugee
Convention and the 1969 OAU Convention, both of which Cameroon has ratified.

While acknowledging the generosity of its Government and local communities
that host over 85,000 Nigerian refugees, UNHCR calls on Cameroon to honour to
its obligations under international and regional refugee protection
instruments, as well as Cameroonian law.

Insecurity persists in parts of north-eastern Nigeria, and access to basic
services remains limited. Most returning refugees find themselves in
situations of internal displacement upon return and are unable to return to
their places of origin.

Inside Nigeria, UNHCR teams have heard and documented accounts about
Cameroonian troops returning refugees against their will – without allowing
them time to collect their belongings.

Amid the chaos, some families were separated and some women were forced to
leave their young children behind in Cameroon, including a child less than
three years old.

While recognizing the legitimate national security concerns of the Cameroon
Government, UNHCR reminds authorities that refugees are themselves fleeing
violence and attacks from Boko Haram and that their access to asylum and
protection must be ensured.
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Nowruz a reminder that heritage helps
make resilient, sustainable societies
– UN cultural agency

21 March 2017 – In a message on the occasion of Nowruz &#8211 the day that
celebrates the arrival of the spring season &#8211 the head of the United
Nations cultural agency urged everyone to embrace the day’s values and be
inspired by its universal message of peace and solidarity.

&#8220At a time when violent extremism seeks to destroy diversity and
freedoms, Nowruz is a reminder of the power of culture and heritage to build
resilient and sustainable societies,&#8221 said Irina Bokova, the Director-
General of the UN Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO),
in her message.

Highlighting that in the midst of global challenges such as violent
extremism, Nowruz is a source of confidence and belonging for all, Ms. Bokova
noted that the message it conveys is all the more important given the efforts
around the globe to implement the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and
the Paris Agreement on climate change.

&#8220Through dance, poems, songs, meals and other social practices, the
celebration of Nowruz is a moment for men and women, boys and girls, to pay
their respect to nature and wish for a better future,&#8221 she added.

Nowruz, which marks the first day of spring and the renewal of nature, is
celebrated by more than 300 million people all around the world and has been
celebrated for over 3,000 years in the Balkans, the Black Sea Basin, the
Caucasus, Central Asia, the Middle East and other regions.

In 2009, Nowruz was inscribed on the UNESCO Representative List of Intangible
Cultural Heritage of Humanity as a festivity of rich diversity promoting
peace and solidarity across regions and generations. The following year, the
UN General Assembly welcomed its inclusion on the List.

Quoting Rumi, the famous poet, Ms. Bokova said: &#8220’Out beyond ideas of
wrongdoing and rightdoing, there is a field. I will meet you there.’ Nowruz
is a field where reconciliation and dialogue can take their roots.&#8221

&#8220It is a field where traditions and rituals are passed from generation
to generation, to share moments of togetherness, tolerance, harmony and
joy,&#8221 she noted.

Also today, the UN Assistance Mission in Afghanistan (UNAMA) highlighted the
importance of Nowruz in promoting cultural diversity and friendship among
people.

Extending its best wishes to the people of the country on Nowruz, the UN
Mission said that it was a time for renewal and celebration, as well as for
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promoting values of peace and solidarity between generations and communities.

&#8220On the eve of this important day, the UN family in Afghanistan
expresses hope that the year ahead brings peace to the Afghan people, who
deserve a future free from conflict and filled with hope,&#8221 said
Tadamichi Yamamoto, the UN Secretary-General’s Special Representative for
Afghanistan and head of UNAMA.


